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FINANCE COMMITTEE







Minutes

Date: October 26, 2009






Time: 7:00 p.m.

Present: O’Connor, Kupcinskas, Hebert, Gauthier, Girard

Absent: Hamilton

Meeting called to order at 7:00 p.m.

Bob Spain, Town Manager, and Brian Turbitt, Finance Director, were in at 7:00 p.m.






REORGANIZATION

Motioned by Gauthier, seconded by Girard to nominate Michael O’Connor for Chairman.   Unanimous.

There were no other nominations.

Motioned by Gauthier, seconded by Girard to nominate Steven Hebert for Vice-Chairman.  Unanimous.

There were no other nominations.

Motioned by Girard, seconded by Kupcinskas to nominate Donald Gauthier for Clerk. Unanimous.  There were other nominations.

Motioned by Gauthier, seconded by Hebert to accept the minutes of June 23, 2009 as written.  Unanimous.

Motioned by Kupcinskas, seconded by Gauthier to authorize Michael O’Connor, Chairman, to sign salary vouchers for FY2010.  Unanimous.

Bob Spain: I am here because of five Reserve Fund Transfers. There are actually only two transfers, but because of the accounting I had to separate one of them into four. One of the transfers is for $16,000 to replace the Town Manager’s vehicle. I was in a motor vehicle accident, while on Town business, and the vehicle was totaled. The insurance company paid $6,100. I would like to get a new Taurus. The life expectancy of this vehicle is ten years. My vehicle was a 2004. I did not budget for a new vehicle because I didn’t realize that my car would be totaled. My contract states that I have a Town vehicle.

Michael O’Connor: I was hoping that we would have the signature of at least the Chairman of the Board of Selectmen, on this transfer, so that we would have an indication of what the Board of Selectmen decided. 

Bob Spain: I would like to have you approve this with the stipulation that the Board of Selectmen approve the purchase order.

O’Connor stepped down as Chairman. Hebert stepped in as Chairman.

Motioned by O’Connor, seconded by Gauthier to transfer $16,000 from the Reserve Fund to account number 01-123-5800-0000 for the purchase of a vehicle for the Town Manager, subject to the approval of the purchase order by Bernie Plante, Chairman of the Board of Selectmen.  Unanimous.

Hebert stepped down as Chairman. O’Connor stepped back in as Chairman.

Bob Spain: The four other transfers are for the Special Election to replace Senator Kennedy. Once I find out the actual amount with the rebate, I will come back and have the motion amended and the money put back into the Reserve Fund. 

Michael O’Connor: I understand that the State may provide some funds for this election.

Bob Spain: We may get as much as $9,400 back because it is an unfunded mandate.

Michael O’Connor:  I would like to see if any State money given back can be put back into the Reserve Fund. It is really early in the year to be taking this amount out of the fund. I just want to make sure that if the State gives us the money, that it be put back into the Reserve Fund. Is it possible to motion it to be a loan instead of a transfer?

Bob Spain: If it is legal, you can put it into your motion that any money returned be put back into the Reserve Fund. 

Brian Turbitt: If I can’t put it back into the Reserve Fund, we could transfer it at Town Meeting through a 33B.

Michael O’Connor: Once the $75,000 is gone, it’s gone.

Motioned by Gauthier, seconded by Kupcinskas to transfer $3,612.00 from the Reserve Fund to account number 01-162-5200-0000.  Unanimous.

Motioned by Gauthier, seconded by Kupcinskas to transfer $7,476.00 from the Reserve Fund to account number 01-162-5116-0000.  Unanimous.

Motioned by Gauthier, seconded by Kupcinskas to transfer $532.00 from the Reserve Fund to account number 01-162-5130-0000.  Unanimous.

Motioned by Gauthier, seconded by Kupcinskas to transfer $3,550.00 from the Reserve Fund to account number 01-162-5780-0000.  Unanimous.

Michael O’Connor: We also have our dues to the Association of Finance Committees to approve.

Motioned by Gauthier, seconded by Kupcinskas to approve the payment of $200.00 from the Finance Committee Other Expenses account to the Association of Finance Committees.  Unanimous.

Michael O’Connor: I will be e-mailing you all a copy of the schedule for the Fiscal 2011 budget. The Town Manager is scheduled to present the budget to the Selectmen on March 4, 2010 and we will plan to meet on Saturday, March 6, 2010 with the various departments. We normally schedule meetings for every Monday in March. We may need to schedule a few in April. If the budget is balanced on March 4, 2010, we will move with it. We don’t want to have to wait for school figures. The School Committee is scheduled to have their budget in to the Town Manager on February 18, 2010. 

Bob Spain: The budget that I present to the Board of Selectmen will be a balanced budget. 

Tax Recap Sheet

Michael O’Connor: I asked the Town Manager and Brian to furnish us with a tax recap sheet showing a balanced budget. I also asked for a financial status of the Sewer Enterprise Fund. 

Brian Turbitt went over the proforma of the Tax Recap Sheet

Brian Turbitt: The only difference is the new growth figure. It was certified at $158,231 and we budgeted $90,000.  I used the actual Cherry Sheet figure. I also corrected the Sutton Debt Line. The expected FEMA reimbursement has not been received as of this date.

Bob Spain: We also raised the permit fees. 

Brian Turbitt: The revolving funds transfer changed due to the new revolving fund set up at the June 23, 2009 meeting. 

Albert Kupcinskas: How much does this change from the original?

Brian Turbitt: I don’t have the exact figure, but it would be about $140,000. The updated figures will reflect actual amounts. While reviewing the overlay account, we were short by $23,593.21 which was raised on the recap sheet.

Bob Spain: The tax rate is going up. Commercial properties will be paying a significant amount more. The valuation stayed the same, so they will be hit hard. Residential property values went down, so the increase will be about 4% over last year. Free Cash will be coming in around $500,000. That will be the norm for the next 5 years or so.

Bob Spain left at 7:55 p.m.

Sewer Stabilization Funds

Brian Turbitt: I put this report together for the Sewer Commissioners, but gave a copy to your chairman. One fund is for the repayment of the $21 Million expansion project. The second fund is for repairs to the currently constructed sewer system. They are combined as one investment.

Steve Hebert: Is the project just about over?

Brian Turbitt: It should be done by the end of December. I am recommending to the Sewer Commission to take the ineligible costs out of their Stabilization Account rather than borrow the amount.

Brian Turbitt went over the Sewer Enterprise Fund Report

Michael O’Connor: What did the Retained Earnings end up at?

Brian Turbitt: It came in around the $900,000 range for a total.  You won’t see another $900,000 in the Retained Earnings after this next commitment unless another project comes through that I am not aware of.

Brian Turbitt went over the Sewer User Rate sheet for 2010 which was voted on by the Sewer Commissioners. The rate is $.03 over last year.

Brian Turbitt: I am in the process of updating the report that Mark Abrahams did two years ago. It is cheaper to do this in-house rather than having him re-do id. Once I provide the update to the Sewer commission, I will get your chair a copy.

Brian Turbitt left at 8:20 p.m.

Michael O’Connor: You signed Don and myself up to serve on the Charter Review Committee. We have been attending the meetings. We put out a schedule to all departments for any comments.  We explained to the Committee that if the Finance Committee had a number of questions that we would schedule a separate meeting. Most of my questions were concerning the responsibility of the Town Manager. Discussion was held on whether or not people would be appointed or elected. Also the Town Manager is responsible for the Board of Health Budget but he has no control over that department. 

Steve Hebert: The question that always came up was what the qualifications should be for the Town Manager. 

Dan Girard: The tax increase of 14% really bothers me. Is there something that we do to control that?

Michael O’Connor: We vote a balance budget. We can only increase the budget by 2-1/2% per year because of proposition 2-1/2. We have no control over the rate. I don’t feel the need to meet again until the end of December or the beginning of January, unless something comes up.

Motioned by Gauthier, seconded by Kupcinskas to adjourn at 8:35 p.m.  Unanimous.
